December Draft Minutes

February 13, 2024
                                      
Minutes
February 13, 2024, 3:00 p.m.
Redwood Community Radio Board of Directors 
Zoom On-Line Meeting
I. Call to order, establish a quorum, select facilitator. 
Opening comments from the President, the Vice President read the meeting ground rules.
Recognizing the presence of a quorum, Chapdelaine called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m.
II. Roll Call
Chapdelaine called roll call.
BOARD-APPOINTED MEMBERS: President Nadine Chapdelaine, Treasurer Flurina Niggli, Secretary Tonya Farmer 
MEMBER REPS: Correspondence Secretary Chestine Anderson, Stephanie Thomas, George WinterSun
PROGRAMMER REPS: Vice-President Lisa “Luv” Deny, Javier Rodriguez
INTERIM STATION MANAGER: Shira Brown
GUESTS: Jama Chaplin, Barbara Brenner, Emma Nation Myers, Lisa Music, and Dennis Maher
III.       Approval of January Minutes
Anderson moved to approve the January Minutes. Deny seconded. Chapdelaine, Deny, Niggli, Thomas, Anderson, Rodriguez, WinterSun, and Farmer voted unanimously (8-0) to approve the January Minutes.		
IV.      Approval of Agenda 
Niggli moved to approve the February Agenda. WinterSun seconded. The vote in favor was unanimous (8-0) to approve the February Agenda.
V.	Open Time
Chapdelaine asked if anyone would like open time. Jama Chaplin and Emma Nation Meyers requested open time. Chapdelaine announced the beginning of Open Time.	
Emma Nation Meyers requested Financial Committee reports. She reiterated her request for ranked choice voting. She was curious to know if the RCR Board discussed payment for return postage. She stated that getting a good ballot return is desirable. She believes she should have been considered for a board-appointed seat the last time she ran for the RCR Board. She thinks a second-place member with a good showing should be considered for a board-appointed seat. She also stated that people running for a second term cannot be on the election committee. She reiterated that a Human Resources Committee should be formed to solve workplace issues. 		
Jama Chaplin stated that as a Community Advisory Board (“CAB”) member, she recommends that the RCR Board appoint Barbara Brenner as a CAB member. Her application was not in the board packet, but she emailed it to the Board before the meeting. Jama Chaplin suggested that the Volunteer Agreement be returned next month to allow volunteers to view it before it is voted on. As a Grants Team member, she wanted an opportunity to share information about an email thread that discussed whether KMUD should submit a Measure Z application for a new project.
VI.	Consent Calendar
There were no items under the Consent Calendar. 
VII.     Management Reports								Brown trained with Allison Kolb for a total of 8 hours for several reasons. For Intro to Radio, Brown believes it could be a fun format to have a group of volunteers perform the initial training for deejays. A prospective deejay could shadow for three shows and then write a proposal to the Program Director. Brown hopes to schedule Intro to Radio in April or May.					Patricia Tinkler has been working on the Community College of the Redwoods internship program. Brown attended a meeting with Patricia Tinkler, and Brown was able to learn more about the program. There are two types of internships at the College of the Redwoods (“CR”) for RCR to consider.			The first type of internship includes 20 hours per week, with 90 percent of the wages subsidized for twelve weeks. There is one internship slot for that internship program in the spring and one in the fall. There is also potential for a full-time student to do a summer internship for eight weeks. 
	The second type of internship is the College Core program. RCR would be eligible to have an intern from August to May for an entire school year. It is a 450-hour program. Hours are 15 hours per week with a minimum of 45 hours per month. The intern earns $777 monthly and $3K at the end of the internship. RCR would not pay any of the intern’s wages for this internship.				If RCR wants to engage with CR to get interns, it must create a job description so CR can post it to its listserv. Brown proposes two different job descriptions. One would be in the accounting field, and the other would be in creative development. There is a rolling deadline. The main decision would be which semester RCR could hire an intern. Chapdelaine pointed out that RCR could likely complete the required paperwork in time to hire an intern in the spring.											PGE will not consider changing the billing unless the solar panels are dismantled. It also stated that even if the system is dismantled, it only makes RCR eligible to change its billing system. Brown recommended that RCR refrain from dismantling the system to keep the bill lower than it would be without it.		Brown is currently working on the Silent Drive Letter. The Corporation for Public Broadcasting Station Activity Survey is due on Thursday. After meeting that deadline, she can set dates for the Silent Drive Letter. RCR volunteers will be stuffing envelopes during the third week of February. Brown hoped that the formatting would be completed the following Monday but could not guarantee a set time for completion. The Membership Drive Committee was informed of the updates.											Brown is seeking to hire a cleaning service. She spoke with a local house cleaner who charges $40/hr. Brown contacted the former cleaning services for RCR, but some personal issues prevented contracting with that person.			The Humboldt County business license and nonprofit raffle form were filed and paid. An email was sent to the head of the Community Foundation of Mendocino County grant regarding the news grant we received and the change of managerial turnover. RCR is required to report managerial turnover and how the funds are spent. Brown gave her gratitude to the RCR Board and Staff.
VIII.     Finance Committee Report
Niggli stated that Shop Smart and Rays have implemented a 1% reward program benefiting KMUD. She encouraged people to sign up. Deny asked if there were going to be promotions. Brown recently received an informational packet. KMUD has received flyers. Posters can be posted around RCR. Deny asked if RCR could create a promo, and Brown thinks there is enough information to make one.									Patricia Tinkler attended the Finance Committee (“FC”) meeting. RCR seeks to upgrade the automated billing procedures for Underwriting in the second quarter, saving time and making the process less problematic. The FC discussed staff interruptions. An idea put forth is to invite volunteers to monitor the front desk. Chapdelaine confirmed there is already an on-air promo for this position.											There is concern about the current financial situation because of the PGE and transmitter site bills. The paperwork process for events has improved, proving that the implemented Standards of Procedures are working. The time required for data to be entered into the books has improved. Niggli pointed out that RCR should always try to trade service for underwriting.					Niggli stated that the Event Coordinator Guidelines (the “Guidelines”) are a work in progress. Deny asked why the FC was working on the Guidelines. Niggli said there is a desire for clarity in the Guidelines so people can follow them and save time. The FC is not updating the Guidelines. The Development Committee is working on the updates, and FC is waiting for completion.			The website will be upgraded after the new station manager is appointed. The Coast Central Credit Union account is open and has a $20K balance. Chapdelaine pointed out that the account is an interest-bearing savings account. Niggli stated the financial consultant completed the end-of-the-year entries, and the Grant Subcommittee will now be called the Grants Team. The station manager’s credit card use was reviewed by Jama Chaplin, who reported it to look good. Chapdelaine suggested an updated promo regarding property donation.
IX.       Old Business
A. Vote to Change Language in Finance Committee Policy – Attachment I – Final Reading
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy. Deny seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy.
B. Review Volunteer Agreement – Attachment II
Chapdelaine moved to table the change of language in the Volunteer Agreement. Anderson seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to table the change in language in the Volunteer Agreement.
X.       New Business	
A. Appoint Barbara Brenner as the new Community Advisory Board (“CAB”) member. 
Chapdelaine moved to appoint Barbara Brenner as the new CAB member Niggli seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to appoint Barbara Brenner as the new CAB member.
B. Grafting Workshop 
Chris Herbst is a master grafter and offered to teach a grafting workshop at RCR for free. The same weekend, there is a seed and scion exchange at the Arcata Community Center. Chapdelaine encouraged RCR to get a promo out for the event. She also offered to volunteer at the merch and donation table. The RCR Board approved the grafting workshop at RCR. The Grafting Workshop was scheduled for March 10 but was canceled due to the weather.
C. College of the Redwoods Internships
Chapdelaine moved to engage with the CR to get an intern for KMUD. Farmer seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to engage with the College of the Redwoods to get an intern for KMUD. 
D.  Schedule Programmers Meeting
`	Deny stated the meeting is scheduled for Sunday, March 10, at 2 p.m., at the Healy Senior Center. The staff will be asked to create a statement to read to the programmers. The Programmer rep candidates will give an introduction of who they are so that the programmers can get to know them. Deny said the left-over lasagna would feed the attendees. The meeting will be two to three hours long. The cost to rent the Healy Senior Center is $20/hr. They want a refundable deposit of $100 this week.
E. Remove Allison Kolb from the Vocality Community Credit Union Account 
Niggli moved to remove Allison Kolb from the Vocality Community Credit Union Account for RCR. Chapdelaine seconded. The vote (8-0) was unanimous to remove Allison Kolb from the Vocality Community Credit Union Account for RCR. 
XI.      Committee Reports 
A. Programmer Representatives 
Deny had nothing to report.
B. [bookmark: _Hlk135663496]Member Representatives 
Anderson, WinterSun, and Thomas had nothing to report. 	
C. Community Advisory Board
Nothing to Report.
D. Correspondence Secretary – Anderson
Anderson had one correspondence with Tanya Horlick, three with Emma Nation Meyers, and one with Barbara Brenner.
A. Development Committee – Deny 
Deny stated that Kate Carlson had her event at the Eagle House, and KMUD got some of the proceeds. The YouTube channel is looking good. The Cannabis Show is on YouTube. The podcasts are going well and were launched before Dorothee Schaefer left. Spring Membership Drive discussed whether there will be a mixer at the end of the drive. Volunteer time is a factor to consider. 	Sarah Starck proposed a 2024 event calendar, which was looked at but not necessarily approved. Grants are going very well, as is the Humboldt Area Foundation. Deny stated that the Grant Team is doing an excellent job.			The Block Party has three prospective event dates. The proposed dates are May 18, May 25, and June 2. Once the date is agreed upon, the proposal will be written and sent to the RCR Board. Deny asked the RCR Board about having a parade with the Block Party. Variables include weather and conflicting events. Niggli pointed out that sponsorships need to be a focus this year. Deny pointed out that last year, there was no Sponsorship Coordinator.
E. Membership Drive Committee – WinterSun 
The mailing of the Membership Drive Letter was delayed a bit. Shira Brown has the most updated information. Chapdelaine expressed her favor in having a mixer after the event. Some people re-upped their membership during that event.
F. Policy Committee – Chapdelaine 
There is nothing to report besides the financial policy that will go into the new policy manual. 
G. Mediation Committee – Rodriguez
Mark Marchese vacated his seat on the Mediation Committee. On March 3, Douglas Fir is doing a skill-based workshop on mediation. If anyone is interested in attending, there must be at least some previous mediation training. 		Rodriguez recommended an election for the two elected seats next spring or the next election. The three appointed seats are either appointed or reappointed annually at the Board Retreat. Rodriguez wants to have another election in the spring of 2025.
H. Building and Grounds Committee – Rodriguez
Rodriguez will work on cutting the grass. There is nothing else to report.
A. Audit Committee – Farmer
Farmer stated that a work meeting took place on February 7 at 1:30. Chapdelaine, Farmer, and Ali Bullock worked together to get documents prepared to give to the auditor.
B. Election Committee – Anderson
Anderson believes all the nominees were paid members. Patricia Tinkler schedules candidate forum promos. Chapdelaine pointed out that it should run closer to the news time slot. February 18 is the last date for nominations. There will be multiple candidate forums. The membership rep forum is March 7 from 5:00 to 6:00 p.m. The programmer rep forum is on March 14 from 5:00 to 6:00 pm. All candidate statements are due on February 18. Ballots will be ready on March 2. The candidate forum dates will be printed on the ballots. Ballots will be due by March 31, and since it falls on Sunday, the next business date will be used as the deadline. Anderson and WinterSun will count ballots. The Election Committee will host the forums.
C. Manager Hiring Committee – Chapdelaine
Chapdelaine said that interviews have taken place and will continue to occur. She said that in the following week, there will likely be a candidate. The application will be presented, and the Board has an opportunity to approve the application after a Zoom meeting. If the person is not approved, it is back to the drawing board at the Manager Hiring Committee level.
XII.    Committee Meeting Schedule
All meetings take place online until further notice. Those interested in attending one should check to ensure no changes have been made to this schedule. Zoom meeting IDs, passcodes, phone numbers, and links for the KMUD Board meeting can be found in the email and the agenda distributed before the meeting and on the KMUD website. Don't hesitate to contact the committee chair for access to other meetings. The next meeting will be on March 12, 2024.
Board of Directors	Second Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
Membership Drive	Fourth Tuesday, 4:00 p.m.
Development	Second Thursday, 4:00 p.m.
Policy	Fourth Wednesday, 11:00 a.m.
Executive	Fourth Wednesday, 12:00 p.m.
Finance	Third Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
 CAB                                              February 22, 5:00 p.m.
 Candidate Forum	March 7, at 5:00 p.m.

XIII.   Closed Session – Personnel 
XIV.   Adjournment Meeting							Adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
                                                 
                                                    Attachment I

2.4.5. Finance Committee
11/24/11

Purpose of the Finance Committee
The Finance Committee is the fiscal awareness component of the Board. It educates, advises, and recommends to the Board and Management the financial possibilities and monetary consequences of RCR’s plans, ventures, and activities.

Finance Committee Participants
It will consist of, at the minimum, the Station Manager and the Board Treasurer. It is strongly recommended that the bookkeeper and underwriting representative attend.

It is Board policy that a Board member chair standing Board committees. Therefore, the chair of the Finance Committee will be the Board Treasurer. Other members may be recommended by the Committee and appointed by the Board. Finance meetings are open to Members and the public. When discussing individual salary details or legal matters, the Committee reserves the right to go into closed session.

Finance Committee Scheduling
The meeting is monthly. The profit and loss statement, budget-to-actual report, and balance sheet for the previous month should be available at the meeting. If these documents are not available, preliminary versions may be used to gauge trends and conduct the finance meeting.

Monthly Finance Committee Tasks
Discussion during the monthly meetings is expected to consider current and projected cash flow; profit and loss trends; balance sheet items; budget alignments; status of secured, pending and potential grants and loans, and communications with the issuing agencies; current and upcoming expenditures and strategies for funding and reducing costs; financial policy work that might be needed; assessments of fundraisers, benefit trends, and underwriting outlook; and the general financial picture.

Any ideas for actions and solutions which are outside the Manager’s authority will be brought to the Board. The Finance Committee will appoint one or more members to issue a written monthly report to the Board for the Board packet.

Annual Finance Committee Tasks 
The Committee will begin drafting the budget for the following year starting in September and present a first draft in the Board packet for October. Changes suggested or mandated by the Board can be incorporated by the committee in the second draft budget and included in the November Board packet for approval or revision at the November Board meeting or by December 1, at the latest. By the next meeting of the Board, at the latest, it is expected that a final draft will be ready for approval. 

The Committee will also assist the Station Manager in reviewing potential auditors. The Finance Committee will work to improve RCR’s Accounting Manual by conducting an annual review of that manual it and the organization’s functioning according to it. This review is suggested for October and November. The Board will review the revised accounting manual in January of the following year.

If the need for a loan is anticipated, see 4.9 Financial Emergencies.
The Treasurer will provide a financial report to the membership at the RCR annual membership meeting.

                                                         Attachment II

VOLUNTEERS’ AGREEMENT

Thank you for volunteering at KMUD!

KMUD depends on volunteer energy.  To offer the community great programming, access to the airwaves and a diversity of voices, we need to pay the bills and keep our facilities maintained. From answering the phones during the fund drives to tidying up the kitchen and staffing benefit events, volunteer energy is the glue that holds it all together.  In this way, each volunteer, whether or not they are a programmer, is a citizen of the KMUD community. These are some elements of that citizenship:


A. I agree to obtain permission from the station manager or Board of Directors before acting as a spokesperson or agent for KMUD and before using KMUD’s name in association with any public event or activity. 

B. I will not register any social media usernames, Facebook pages, or other social media sites/services using “KMUD” or “Redwood Community Radio” without prior approval by the Station Manager.

C. If I post any personal opinions related to RCR, I will clearly state that I am a volunteer and I will make certain to state that the views expressed are purely my own and not necessarily those of RCR.

D. If I so choose, I may exchange twelve hours of volunteer work (pre-approved by the station manager) for a one-year membership in KMUD.
	
E. I will pay attention that my energy adds to rather than detracts from the work being done by other KMUD volunteers and/or KMUD staff. 

F. Diatribes and harangues directed at a person or persons will not be tolerated and I will be removed from the volunteer roster if I engage in this behavior.

G. I agree that conflict is not desirable and will refrain from purposely stirring up conflict.
 
H. In case of conflict, I will follow the steps in the KMUD policy manual to resolve the conflict.  The first step is to talk directly to the person involved, and I agree to do that. 

I. I agree to follow Coordinator/Staff instructions regarding Project times, locations, and “how-tos.”



Name:___________________________________________________________
Preferred form of address: _____________________________________________________
Address: ________________________________________________________________
Phone: Cell_________________________Landline_____________________________
The preferred way to get in touch with you (text, voice mail, message machine, email?):__________
Email address: ________________________________________________________________

Preferred type of volunteer work:

· Special Events
· Events - cleanup
· Events - cooking
· Events - decor
· Events - heavy lifting
· Front Desk
· Groundskeeping
· Music Library
· Pledge Drive - food
· Pledge Drive - phones
· Publications
· Clerical
· Maintenance
· Office Cleaning
· Dump/Recycling
· Mailings
· Tabling
· Tree Pruning
· Use of truck
· Website

	
___________________________________             ____________________
Volunteer							Date Signed
_____________________________________         ______________________
Volunteer Coordinator					Date Signed
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